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Kia ora : Talofa lava : Mālō e lelei : Kia orana : Talofa ni : Ia orana : Fakaalofa lahi atu : Ni sa bula Vinaka : Halo olaketa : Greetings

Welcome to our spring NZAI newsletter for 2019. 
We have news of our national seminar for 2020, updates on regional seminars, and information on what’s happening in the assessment world. We start, fittingly, with a eulogy for our assessment colleague and friend, Terry Crooks, who passed away in October this year. The eulogy is written by Associate Professor Alison Gilmore from the University of Otago.
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Emeritus Professor at Otago University 
24 March 1948 – 7 October 2019
Many colleagues whom Terry has long admired have written tributes about the nature, and worldwide impact and significance of Terry’s professional work and the legacy he leaves in education and assessment. I draw on these words to reflect the wide reach, and the core beliefs and actions that defined Terry and his work. 
Terry provided a model of how to be a scholar, teacher, mentor and friend to the many colleagues, teachers and students who had the opportunity to work with him. “He was at once the quintessential scholar and the consummate practitioner – a rare combination indeed”, writes Rick Stiggins, retired founder and president of the Assessment Training Institute in Portland, Oregon. 
Terry held very strong beliefs about how assessment should be used positively in the service of students’ learning. Gordon Stobart writes:
He was the inspiration for a whole generation of academics and teachers who learned from him the importance of using informal classroom assessments to help the learning process. He inspired us through his own personal integrity and clear focus on what is important in learning.
Gordon Stobart, Honorary Research Fellow at the Oxford University Centre for Educational Assessment, Emeritus Professor of Education at the Institute of Education, University College, London.
Indeed, Terry’s personal qualities won the hearts and minds of many colleagues and teachers. As Royce Sadler writes: 
Terry was always the perfect gentleman, an excellent communicator and a good thinker. … We shared a commitment to no-nonsense, non-political evidence and stimulus for learning. 
Royce Sadler, Emeritus Professor of Education at Griffith University, Senior Assessment Scholar at The University of Queensland
Very importantly, Terry admired and respected the work of teachers. As Sandi Aikin, former Senior Leader Professional NZAI Te Riu Roa, writes: 
Terry never lost his optimism and belief in New Zealand teachers, their capabilities and their concern to do even better for student learning. He listened without judging and his cleverness led to innovative solutions which have been recognised within New Zealand and throughout the world. 
Finally, Jenny Poskitt, NZAI President, articulates beautifully what Terry’s passing means to those of us who continue to work in assessment in New Zealand. Terry would have strongly supported the collaborative networking efforts being encouraged by the New Zealand Assessment Institute (NZAI). 
A mighty totara has fallen, but like the totara whose hardwood is strong and hard, his legacy in the assessment world will continue. We will pick up his mantle and continue to strive for his desire for positive consequences of assessment, for assessment to inform learning, and enable equitable learning outcomes for all students. 
Through these voices we glimpse not only the legacy of Terry’s work but also the legacy of Terry as a person. Bless you, Terry, for these gifts. Arohanui. 

[image: ]Advance notice of the NZAI National Seminar 2020  
23 April - Save the date!!
In 2020, NZAI will be holding its national seminar in Auckland. The theme for the seminar is: 
Balancing Learning and Assessment – two sides of the same coin
Our theme of balancing assessment and learning arises from current discussions about the role of assessment in learning. Questions like, “How much is enough assessment?” “Are we assessing the ‘right’ things?” “How do we empower our students in assessment?” are troubling educators. Come and hear educational experts – from classroom practitioners to researchers and educational agencies – give insights on how to address such questions.
Keynote speaker: Associate Professor Mary Hill, University of Auckland
Location: Ormiston Junior College, Flatbush, Auckland
Date:  23rd April, full day

The seminar is relevant for all education professionals interested in assessment – primary and secondary teachers, senior leaders, teacher educators, professional development providers, researchers, policy makers, and initial teacher education students.
Further information including registration details will be available as soon as possible here on our website https://www.nzai.org.nz/events-seminars/.
Many valuable resources from the 2019 seminars are up on the NZAI website for you to download. Find them here.

NZAI regional meetings
NZAI has this year held a number of local network meetings, in Palmerston North, Auckland, Tauranga, New Plymouth. Inglewood and Dunedin. These local meetings are giving opportunities for colleagues to network and discuss current and local assessment issues, and to hear from local schools how they go about assessment in their particular settings. Presentation notes from these events, mostly power points, are available for download here. 
Upcoming regional meetings
We have one more regional meeting planned for 2019.
Date and time: Tuesday December 3rd, 4pm to 5.30pm
Venue:               Pt Chevalier School, 7 Te Ra Rd, Pt Chevalier, Auckland 1022

Michael Absolum will talk about the new directions in education which have arisen from the recommendations by the Ministerial Advisory Group on Curriculum, Progress and Achievement, what’s new in assessment tools, new PLD priorities for 2020 and the implications for schools. There will be plenty of opportunity for questions and round table discussions. We will be providing drinks and nibbles and look forward to meeting with you for good conversation and conviviality.
Leanne Parnham at leanne@tenikau.school.nz is the contact for registrations.

If you would like to hold a regional meeting in your local area feel free to email info@nzai.org.nz and we can assist you with planning an event or we can put you in touch with a local branch if one exists.

Join or start an NZAI regional branch!
We are working to widen the regional network across New Zealand. Following the regional meetings, NZAI members are in the process of setting up local branches in several centres. These include branches in Auckland, Tauranga and New Plymouth. If you are interested in joining these local branches or setting up a local branch in your area, please email info@nzai.org.nz and we can assist you. 

Keeping you up to date with the NCEA Review
Further to the changes to NCEA detailed in our previous newsletter and below, the Ministry of Education timeline states that:
Late 2019
Detailed change design and implementation approach agreed by Cabinet.
From 2020
Support for changes is available for schools, kura and others.
The seven changes to NCEA to be implemented over time in response to the feedback received from the sector over the past year are:
1. Make NCEA more accessible
2. Mana ōrite mō te mātauranga Māori
3. Strengthen literacy and numeracy requirements
4. Have fewer, larger standards
5. Simplify NCEA’s structure
6. Show clearer pathways to further education and employment
7. Keep NCEA Level 1 as an optional level

The Ministry has provided comprehensive information on these changes in several formats. These include: a Change Package Overview, where you can find a timeline for the changes on Page 22; Changes to NCEA in Easy-Read format; and a video explaining the changes.  You can find an overview of all the information here on the NCEA review web pages.
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Insights reports on science, and health and physical education, both assessed in 2017, will be soon available on the NMSSA website. A number of workshops have introduced the Science Insights report to teachers. 
Insights reports on mathematics and social studies, both assessed in 2018, are being prepared for introduction to teachers in workshops and will be available on the website early next year. These Insights reports examine in detail several assessment tasks and show what students know and can do on specific tasks and what their responses suggest for teaching and learning in these curriculum areas. These reports are designed to support teaching in New Zealand primary classrooms and are a supplement to the Key Findings and Summary reports on mathematics and social studies which are released in November 2019. Education Gazette summaries of the findings for principals and teachers will also be available early next year.
In Term 3 of 2019, NSMMA assessed English: writing, speaking, presenting, reading, listening and viewing. A team of trained teachers administered the tasks to Year 4 and year 8 students in 200 schools. The assessments are currently being marked by teacher and senior teacher education students. 

You can explore the NMSSA data yourself using a data app. Take a look and examine the findings for groups you are particularly interested in. Visit the NMSSA website: https://nmssa.otago.ac.nz/reports/index.htm. 

Updates to the Curriculum Progress Tools
[image: ]The latest updates to PaCT were released in October this year. They focus on two key improvements:
Increased flexibility
To ensure that PaCT is responsive to the varying needs of schools some features have been removed, and others have been added. These changes enable schools to make judgments at any time and include all students in school reports.
The addition of progress reports for cohorts of students
School, class, and Kāhui Ako reports now include a focus on progress, as well as achievement.
· Progress reports show student achievement over time, and are focused on one cohort of students.
· Achievement reports show achievement at a point in time and can compare two cohorts of students.
You can find details of these changes here on the news pages of the curriculum progress tools website.

Assessment research and publications of interest 
Assessment Matters 13: 2019
[image: https://www.nzcer.org.nz/system/files/Assessment%20Matters_web.jpg]Assessment Matters is a refereed, international journal that pushes the thinking in assessment in education research, policy and practice, published by NZCER. The 2019 edition is now available, with an editorial by Associate Professor Mary Hill of the NZAI Executive. In this volume are: student perceptions of their involvement in formative assessment feedback practices; mapping Assessment for Learning communities; teachers’ formative assessment practices; cultural-historical activity theory; standards-based grading. 
You can find details of availability here on the NZCER website.

Encyclopaedia of Teacher Education
Dr Peter Rawlins of the NZAI Executive has added a chapter to this online publication, entitled E-Assessment. Peter’s entry explores what e-assessment is and the affordances and barriers to its use. The entry starts by briefly defining what we mean by assessment. It then looks at definitions for e-assessment and the various different types of e-assessment. It finishes by examining the affordances and barriers to the use of e-assessment.

Find details, log in or create an account here on the website. 
Update on Curriculum, Progress and Achievement ministerial advisory group 
The most up to date information on the work on progress and achievement across the national curriculum can be found here on the Kōrero Mātauranga let's talk about Education website. 

From the webpage: 
In response to the Advisory Group’s advice, the Minister of Education has asked the Ministry to work in collaboration over the coming months to:
· Develop a process for updating our national curriculum
· Develop resources that map progress across the national curriculum
· Develop a common approach to holistic records of learning that travel with students throughout their learning journey
· Create a trusted environment for using information

We’ll be working collaboratively with teachers, leaders, Māori, Pacific, students and their whānau over the coming months on these initial actions, alongside progressing the Advisory Group’s recommendations to strengthen leadership, networks and capability, and improving access to resources. We will build on what we have heard through the Education Conversation | Kōrero Mātauranga over the last 18 months. 

As you can see, these actions are still very high level, and there is much work to be done to determine what they will look like in practice. NZAI will keep you up to date with this work as it progresses.

New priorities for PLD starting in Term 3, 2020
The Ministry of Education has refocussed the national priorities for professional learning and development (PLD) to support teachers and leaders and align with the focus on curriculum, progress and achievement. Here at the Assessment Institute, we are delighted to see the continued emphasis on assessment for learning and aromatawai.
The new priorities 
English medium settings will focus on:
· cultural capability
· local curriculum design
· assessment for learning

Māori medium settings will focus on:
· mātauranga and te reo Māori
· marau ā-kura
· aromatawai

[bookmark: _GoBack]The new priorities will replace the existing priorities from the beginning of Term 3 2020. Schools, kura and Kāhui Ako can apply for PLD under the new priorities from Term 3 2020.
Changes to the NZAI Executive
Viv Mallabar, Deputy Principal of Ormiston Junior College and Garry Taylor, National Manager – Assessment and Evaluation for Evaluation Associates, were welcomed to the NZAI Executive at a recent meeting. They bring extensive and practical assessment knowledge and organisational capability to our executive. 
It is with regret that we have accepted the resignation of Dr Mustafa Asil, Research Fellow at the Educational Assessment Research Unit at the University of Otago. We thank him for his valuable contribution to NZAI and look forward to keeping in touch with him in his important assessment role at the university.

Your views
As always, we hope that you will find the newsletter useful and we welcome any feedback that helps us to improve our communication and connection with you.
Please give us feedback:
· What did you find interesting?
· What you would like more of?
· What assessment-related activities are happening in your school or Kāhui Ako that you would be willing to share with other NZAI members? 
Email feedback to: info@nzai.org.nz
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